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Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) Request – 190223001
Thank you for your email received on 23 February 2019 in which you made a request for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ):  
Dear Ministry of Justice,
Overview: I am seeking information as to how many people in the last year were offered employment as Prison Officers when aged between 18 and 20 years old. 
Request: In the last 12 month period for which figures are available at the date of this request, how many people aged a. 18; b. 19; and c. 20 years old were offered employment as Prison Officers following success at the Assessment & Recruitment Centre (ARC)? 
Your email has been handled as a request under FOIA.
I can confirm MoJ holds the information you requested on prison officer recruitments. Please note that the recruitment process is first a provisional and then a formal offer of employment. I have provided at tables 1 and 2 below, the information in scope of your request. 
Table 1: Number of applicants for Prison Officer roles in 2018 who were successful at ARC1 and made a formal offer of employment broken down by age.

	Age
	Number2,3 of applicants for Prison Officer roles who received formal offers in 2018

	18
	72 

	19
	141 

	20
	160 


Source: Oleeo Recruitment System.
Notes: 

1. ARC was introduced in October 2018. Figures in Table 1 include applicants who were also successful at RAD (the predecessor of ARC) in 2018.  
2. Figures in Table 1 exclude applicants on the merit list who were successful at ARC/RAD but not offered employment.

3. Table 1 includes applicants who were made formal offers but declined their offer at a later stage.

Table 2: Number of applicants for Prison Officer roles in 2018 on the merit list or made provisional offers following success at the ARC1 and were from 16-24 age range.
	Age Band1, 4
	Number2 of applicants for Prison Officer roles who were on the merit list or made provisional offers following success at the ARC1

	16-24
	2,514 


Source: Oleeo Recruitment System.

Notes: 

1. ARC was introduced in October 2018. Figures in Table 2 include applicants who were also successful at RAD (the predecessor of ARC) in 2018.  
 2. Figures in Table 2 include applicants on the merit list who were successful at ARC/RAD but not offered employment.

3. Table 2 includes applicants who were made provisional offers or who were on the merit list. Please note these applicants may not go on to become Prison Officers for the following reasons: they may be unsuccessful at later stages of the recruitment process or they may be removed from the merit list or the applicant may decide to decline their offer at a later stage.

 4. Table 2 contains age band 16-24 instead of exact age because at this stage of the recruitment process applicants were not required to provide their age. The age band is collated as part of the application process and collected on the equal opportunities form.

Recruiting and retaining engaged and motivated staff is critical to delivering the solutions to drive improvement across the service and so we take staff retention very seriously. Staffing levels across all prisons are now at their highest since 2012 with more than 4,700 recruited since October 2016. And to boost retention, we have awarded our hardworking prison officers with their highest pay increase for a decade. We are also equipping staff with the tools to do their job safely - rolling out PAVA incapacitant spray and body-worn cameras. 
Civil Service Recruitment does not allow recruiting managers to see the applicant’s age information during the recruitment process this is to alleviate any potential age discrimination. Age information is therefore not collated by the MoJ until the applicant has been offered a job. Information on the applicant’s diversity characteristics (including age-band) is collated at application stage in the equal opportunities form, this information cannot be seen by anyone in the recruitment process and is used for statistical purposes only. The date of birth of the applicant is collated once the candidate is offered a job as part of the onboarding process and therefore it is only possible to provide specific age breakdowns at this stage and later stages of the recruitment process. More information on the recruitment process for prison officers can be found here: https://prisonandprobationjobs.gov.uk/prison-officer/ 
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